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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL

TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

GRASS DALE CONFERENCE CENTER

MINUTES OF AUGUST 16, 2007

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Janet Ray, Pierre Stevens, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Lisa Pertzoff, Charles Sawchenko

Members Absent:  Andrea Guest, Shirley Jackson, Chuck Tarver

Associate Members Present:  Sally Allshouse, Doyle Dobbins, Howard Isenberg, James Larks, Rita Marocco, Rev. Dr. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Bruce Lorenz, Cathy McKay

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, John Flaherty, Renata Henry, Fran Leslie, Connie Hughes, Patricia Maichle, Aimee McFarlan, Kim Whitelock

	TOPIC

Call to Order

Review of Minutes
Chairman’s Report

FY 2008 Block Grant Application
Budget Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Children’s Committee

Membership Committee

Employment Committee
Director’s Report
Old Business

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.
Chairman Lafferty announced that the September 20 Council meeting will be held in the MBNA Building at Delaware State University, Dover.  Susan Clayton, PhD, will conduct a presentation on addictions and gambling.  

Chairman Lafferty spoke of the recent investigations being conducted at DPC by the Centers for Medicaid and Medicare Services and the Joint Commission.  
The logistics for the August 21 and September 11 public hearings were shared.  Individuals wishing to make a statement at the hearings were invited to contact Rodney Brittingham.  Chairman Lafferty shared his intent to deliver a statement on behalf of the Council.  Discussion followed.   Meeting participants exchanged dialog regarding the pros and cons of delivering testimony at the August hearing.  A determination was reached to deliver a statement at the August hearing declaring Council as part of the process.  Chairman Lafferty briefly shared the substance of his remarks with Council.  Meeting participants encouraged him to include the need for funding for the hospital and community-based resources in his testimony.  Members were invited to provide input to Chairman Lafferty via e-mail prior to the public hearing.  The process to disseminate comments to Council for review/approval was discussed.
The dissemination of information from the Office of the Secretary was briefly discussed.  Doyle Dobbins shared his observation that there is a communication deficit and suggested that Council develop guidelines for ongoing communication when issues of this magnitude arise.
Discussion focused on the alleged investigation of conditions at DPC by advisory council members.   Chairman Lafferty clarified his participatory role in meeting with the staff and emphasized the need to obtain facts prior to Council taking any action.
Mr. Flaherty expressed concerns regarding the series of allegations in The News Journal related to abuse and the disparities in findings.  Renata Henry indicated that the division will be commenting on the allegations at the public hearing. 
Discussion ensued regarding the PM 46 process.  Concerns were expressed that the process results in delayed calls to the police.  It was noted that all state run residential programs must abide by the departmental policy and that the process is detailed in Delaware Code, Title 16.  Ms. Henry stated that a detailed explanation of the PM 46 process will be provided at the public hearing. 
Copies of the official announcement for the FFY 2008 Community Mental Health Services Block Grant Application were distributed to those present. The process to view the application was shared.  Council members were provided with the web address, user name and password to view the application.  It was noted that the public can view the draft application by using the log-on information appearing in The News Journal’s legal section August 16 & 17.  Cliff Howell provided an overview of the Community Mental Health Services Block Grant and the application process.     Council will be informed of the status of the award application.
A written report was provided.  The division’s FY 2009 budget request schedule was reviewed.  It was noted this is an opportune time to provide input into the budget process.  Clarification was provided that the division received funding for six months for the 10 supervised apartments in Sussex county and will look to annualize same next year as a door opener.
The next meeting of the Budget Committee will be held on Tuesday, October 9, at 9:00 a.m. at the Delaware Council on Gambling Problems’ office.

Gary Wirt reported that the advisory committee met on July 18. Director Robinson’s suggestion to the committee for the option of meeting with staff or patients was shared.  
Mr. Wirt reported that the majority of the meeting was spent with Dr. Brad Meier, director of Professional Services, who spoke of the addition of activity staff on the units.   Committee members were updated on the status of the new hospital.  
The issue of employee and patient confidentiality relative to the current investigations was noted.  Mr. Wirt strongly encouraged that the hospital’s and the division’s hands be untied to openly discuss these cases.   Mr. Wirt shared his perspective that the division will benefit from a thorough investigation and would welcome the process if given the opportunity to provide input.  He suggested that until such time the Council is not ready to take a position and that an overhaul of the PM 46 process would be welcomed.
Council was informed that the next DPC Advisory Committee meeting will be held in mid-September.

Carol Harman provided a written report.  Council was updated on the status of the DOE Grant, the role of the CPAC Mental Health Subcommittee, and CMH involvement in YRS facilities.  Improved communication regarding services for children aging out of YRS facilities was noted.  Ms. Harmon spoke briefly of the increase in children served by DCMHS.  Council was informed of the mission of the Shared Youth Vision Team and of Martha Gregor’s interest in conducting a presentation for Council on transition services.
Janet Ray spoke of the October 12th conference sponsored by the Delaware Association for Health, Physical Education, Recreation and Dance.  Individuals interested in conducting a session on topics related to substance abuse or mental health were encouraged to submit a proposal by September 7th.  Registration forms and Call for Proposals were distributed to those present.  
Vice-Chairman Meldrum reported that Joe Connor officially resigned from his position on Council.  He informed that clarification of constituent requirements for the vacated position will be sought from the Governor’s Office.  Vice-Chairman Meldrum invited members to inform him regarding individuals wishing to serve on Council.  Acknowledgement of Joe Connor’s long term service to Council was discussed.
Ms. Henry informed Council that arrangements are being made for two consultants to work with the leadership of the CCCPs regarding the evidence based supported employment initiative.  The future role of the sub-committee will be redefined.   

Renata Henry updated Council members on the status of the Request for Proposal for the 10 supervised apartments in Sussex County. 

Council was informed that senior division leadership met on August 3 to evaluate the division’s system of care as part of the initial FY 09 budget process.  The FY 09 budget process was reviewed.   Solicitation of recommendations by the Budget Committee was made.  Ms. Henry briefly highlighted the service system needs identified during the planning meeting and indicated that the results of the meeting will be shared with Council.  
Ms. Henry spoke of the meeting held with adult and children’s service providers regarding transition services.   Plans to develop varied solutions were shared. 
Pat Maichle updated Council on the development of protocols for the Money Follows the Person Program.
Ms. Maichle reported on the examination of a variety of training modules to enhance interaction between law enforcement and all disabled individuals.  Ms. Henry suggested that Ms. Maichle contact Carol Kuprevich to coordinate resources.
Paula Voshell spoke of the SOAR grant awarded to the Delaware State Housing Authority by the federal government and of the plan to issue an RFP for a rental assistance pilot program for youth exiting foster care and homeless individuals with mental health and/or substance use conditions.  
Ms. Voshell informed Council that the DSHA was the recipient of the Neighborhood Assistance Act this legislative cycle.
Chairman Lafferty reported that the Pharmaceutical & Therapeutics Committee unanimously recommend that all SSRIs be approved for inclusion on the Preferred Drug List.  The P&T Committee will examine the non-SSRI anti-depressants and mood stabilizers in February. 
There being no further business, Pierre Stevens motioned to adjourn the meeting at 11:00 a.m.  Motion seconded by Jack Akester.  So moved.
	ACTION

Jack Akester motioned to approve the minutes as presented.  Vice-Chairman Meldrum seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.
The DHSS Policy Memorandum 46 will be provided electronically to Council members for their review.  



The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, September 20, 2007 in the MBNA America Building at Delaware State University.
ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
